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MRS ROONEY BARKER
METRO
TRANSPORTATION DEPARTMENT

METRO

MEETING: JOINT POLICY ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

DATE: June 8, 2000

DAY: Thursday

TIME: 7:30 a.m.

PLACE: Metro Conference Room 370A&B

1. Call to order and declaration of a quorum.

* 2. Meeting Reports of May 11, 2000 - APPROVAL REQUESTED

* 3. RESOLUTION NO. 00-2960 - FOR THE PURPOSE OF APPROVING 1-5
HIGH-OCCUPANCY VEHICLE FACILITY RECOMMENDATIONS -
APPROVAL REQUESTED - Rod Monroe/Chris Deffebach

4. Results of the Moore Information, Inc., Survey for the South Corridor Study
INFORMATIONAL - Ross Roberts

# 5. RTP: Finance Approach - DISCUSSION - Andy Cotugno

6. ADJOURN.

* Material enclosed.
# Available at meeting.
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DATE OF MEETING:

GROUP/SUBJECT:

PERSONS ATTENDING:

METRO STAFF:

SUMMARY:

MEETING REPORT

May 11,2000

Joint Policy Advisory Committee on Transportation (JPACT)

Members: Jon Kvistad, Chair, and Rod Monroe and Ed
Washington, Metro Council; Roy Rogers, Washington County;
Serena Cruz, Multnomah County; Royce Pollard, City of
Vancouver; Karl Rohde, Cities of Clackamas County; Rob
Drake, Cities of Washington County; Bill Kennemer, Clackamas
County; Fred Hansen, Tri-Met; Charlie Hales, City of Portland;
Craig Pridemore, Clark County; Don Wagner, Washington State
Department of Transportation (WSDOT); Jim Kight, Cities of
Multnomah County; Dave Lohman, Port of Portland; Kay Van
Sickel, Oregon Department of Transportation (ODOT); Andy
Ginsburg, Oregon Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ).

Guests: Scott Rice, City of Cornelius City Council; John
Rosenberger, Washington County; Steve Dotterrer, City of
Portland; Elsa Coleman, City of Portland; Bernie Bottomly, Tri-
Met; Mark Lear, City of Portland; Deb Wallace, C-Tran; Brian
Newman, City of Milwaukie; Dean Lookingbill, RTC; Jim
Howell, Association of Oregon Rail & Transit Advocates
(AORTA); Dan Kaempff, Tualatin TMA; Karen Schilling,
Multnomah County; Beckie Lee, Multnomah County; Mary
Legry; WSDOT; Marc Zoltan, City of Portland; Lucy Baker,
Multnomah County Aging and Disabled Services; Chris
Hammond, Central Eastside Industrial Council (CEIC); Michael
Bolliger, CEIC; Paul Silver, City of Wilsonville; Steve Kelley,
Washington County; Ross Williams, Citizens for Sensible
Transportation; Martha Bennett, City of Milwaukie; Bob Stacey,
Tri-Met; Tom Markgraf, Congressman Earl Blumenauer's
Office; Ron Papsdorf, City of Gresham.

Andy Cotugno, Richard Brandman, Christine Deffebach, Ted
Leybold, Mike Hoglund.

The meeting was called to order and Chair Jon Kvistad declared a quorum.

MEETING REPORT:

The meeting reports of February 10 and March 2, 2000, were moved for approval by Mayor
Drake, with a second by Councilor Kight. The motion passed unanimously.
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May 11,2000

The revised agenda with the accompanying draft resolution 00-2950 was distributed.

RTP: APPROVE RELEASE OF ADOPTION DRAFT FOR PUBLIC COMMENT

The committee reviewed the draft schedule for the Spring 2000 Adoption Timeline without
comment, pointing out that May 15th opens the final public comment period which will then
close June 29th. The final amendments to the Plan that may result from that comment period will
then be brought back to this committee on July. Releasing the document, he said, represents two
pieces: the main part of the RTP is the document compiled from the review period this past fall,
and the document distributed in today's agenda packet incorporated all the amendments made in
December/January 2000. When JPACT approved the resolutions in December and January, we
recognized that were still some unsettled issues and wanted the opportunity to solicit further
comment. The Supplemental Revisions document incorporates the revisions included from that
comment period. The two documents represent the final public review draft.

Mr. Cotugno explained that finance piece remains unchanged from the December version, and
that some of the information that will be reviewed at this meeting can be refined at the next
meeting. If JPACT thinks there is further direction that ought to be set in the RTP, it can be
incorporated as the process continues. By the final adoption, there will have been a total of three
adjustments to incorporate the amendments and public comments.

Mr. Cotugno said there are quite a few choices that need to be made, and the committee was not
meeting today to adopt a final funding plan for the RTP, but to look at a few regional choices and
to understand how and whether they will work. He referred to the table, RTP Strategic
Transportation System Funding Options (attached to the May 4, 2000, RTP Finance memo
included in the agenda packet), which was designed to lay the different parts of funding the RTP
(in the left column, A through E), and the four Options were shown. The first Option was the
baseline of where we've been heading, pursuing a 2-cent/year gas tax increase at the state level.
We would need to pursue 2 cents for maintenance and another 2 cents for modernization if this is
the path we follow. That's what's not working, he said, so the three other Options listed are
suggestions to emphasize local sources, not just the gas tax source. He expanded on the fact that
the traditional funding sources are not working and that transportation funding is low compared
to other utilities' funding. Mr. Cotugno said about one-penny-per-year at the local level, plus a
$15/year registration fee, would take care of the maintenance problem if it were applied
throughout the region.

In response to a question from Fred Hansen, Mr. Cotugno replied that a penny collected at the
state level raises truck taxes that go with it, so the dollar amount raises more but the amount
shared back with the region is less because only 40 percent comes back to local governments.
The penny raised locally is fully used locally, but it doesn't include trucks. That's why the dollar
amounts are not too different but are for different reasons.
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Andy Ginsburg asked who would pay the street utilities fee; Mr. Cotugno's response was that the
street utilities fee model that is currently being applied in Wilsonville, Tualatin and some down-
state cities assess that fee to all developed properties and on a rate schedule based upon traffic
generation. The rate shown on the table would be the rate for households, but the rates per
thousand square feet of industrial and commercial would vary according to the traffic generation
of the industry. There's a fee schedule that would apply to all developed land to take care of
maintenance of the system. Councilor Kight asked how that fee was collected, and Mr. Cotugno
said it's currently assessed through the local utility bills (sewer, water, stormwater if applicable,
and streets).

Mr. Cotugno continued to say that another model being applied was a road maintenance district,
a property tax base source, that would amount to about $6/month on a single-family household.
This source would be tied to value where the other source would be tied to traffic. This would be
for funding local (city and county) maintenance. In order to fund state maintenance, he said,
there are no local sources. Of the two-cent per year state gas tax increase, the share that goes to
ODOT essentially would be used for maintenance and preservation of the system. Two cents per
year would fully meet the needs; one cent per year would maintain the status quo but not take
care of the backlog. There aren't many options except the state gas tax to deal with ODOT
maintenance, he said.

If two-cents per year were available, and this would be another two-cents per year, it would fund
all of the modernization needs of the RTP. That's not happening, so other sources and
combinations of sources were looked at. If there were two-cents per year available at the state
level, ODOT would spend their share on maintenance of their system, and there would still be
the local share that comes back which could afford to be dedicated to modernization. And the
reverse would hold true: if the local source were spent to take care of maintenance, a local
source would need to be found to pay for the modernization. If the two cents that comes back to
the locals weren't spent on modernization, it would still need to be supplemented with additional
emphasis on SDCs and some degree of tolling around the region (there are eight possible routes
that have been identified, he said, that could be considered for tolling).

Operating costs for transit are different from maintenance, he continued; the system needs to be
maintained but the buses also need to be operated and that's the larger portion of the cost. Two
funding source possibilities were presented. Another . 1 % on the payroll tax would meet the need
of the RTP expansion. This would allow the RTP objective of 3.8% greater transit growth rate.
Or, if a street utilities fee for road maintenance were used, a street utilities fee component for
transit operation could be included, as well.

Responding to a question from Mayor Drake, both Mr. Hansen and Mr. Cotugno replied that an
increase to the payroll tax would require state legislation. In fact, Mr. Cotugno said, several of
the proposed funding proposals would require state legislation. He said the overall dollar level
needed is a manageable level but the sources need to be implemented on both the state and the
regional or local level; relying on just the state approach takes too big of a bite out of the state,
and relying on just the local approach leaves dealing with state maintenance out of the equation.
This committee needs to look at both sides of a strategy. If we pursue reasonable sources, we
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can have confidence as we move along that we'll find the funding sources that actually will
implement the RTP.

Mr. Hansen and Kay Van Sickel requested copies of the material used in this presentation.

Councilor Monroe said he was intrigued with the idea of using the street utilities fee as a funding
source. One problem with transportation funding in this state, he said, is that it relies on one
source and if we want to even come close to meeting some of the transportation needs we would
need to diversify that. How could this fee be implemented, he asked. Would it require
legislation, would it best be done county by county or by Metro, regionally, or by the cities. Mr.
Cotugno replied that the implementation, to date, has been at the city level principally because it
usually is the city that sends out the sewer/water bill and has traditionally been the vehicle for the
monthly billing. There are other variations such as a sewer district or a water district, but this is
an important criterion. Conversely, another aspect of that is that this billing is in existence
because those agencies cover a sewer and water area, not a street district area. There are so
many permutations on street ownership around the region, and a larger collecting unit would
make sense. The billing mechanism is one consideration and which streets/roads would be
maintained is the second.

Mr. Ginsburg said some of these funding mechanisms are trip related and some are not. Those
that are have potential to affect traffic generation and the potential need for expansion or
maintenance needs. He asked if this had been factored in. Mr. Cotugno said staff didn't think
the trip generation component was big enough to affect travel - congestion pricing is big enough
because it goes up so much more during the peak, but a penny-per-mile is small. The $7 parking
fee could be passed on to the user.

Commissioner Cruz wanted clarification, in the RTP supplemental revisions (in the yellow, draft
document dated May 15, 2000) on p. 9, in Chapter 3, 3.2 Existing and Proposed Regional
Bikeways, paragraph 2., that the language used doesn't indicate a policy change. She thought
the word used for the combined category, Preferred, should say Strategic. Commissioner Cruz
also suggested that the committee look at and decide upon the principals used in evaluating the
possible funding sources, i.e., how would they impact particular households, how would they
address policies to promote fewer VMTs, and how could these potential sources be used to
promote other programs. Mr. Cotugno suggested that staff could develop those principals and
have that be part of the discussion at the committee's next meeting. That could then be the basis
for the evaluation criteria. Commissioner Hales agreed, saying it's important to remember that
there is no revenue option that's going to enact a policy or behavior change. Commissioner Cruz
disagreed, saying it was her understanding that tolling policies do affect people's behavior. Most
of the members agreed that tolling was one exception to not affecting behavior.

Chair Kvistad said that the committee would soon be working on the funding strategies and
timelines, although that discussion would not take place at this meeting.

Commissioner Rogers said it's important for any funding policy to understand what the base
system is, who it belongs to, and what these taxes would really mean regarding revenue at the
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local level. It's also important to know what constitutes a regional road vs. a local road and how
that would be determined. It would not be easy to levy regional taxes in Washington County.
He felt it would be better to look at a definition of regional responsibility. It's true that the state
doesn't have the money, and it seems very attractive to look at local options, but he believes the
committee needs to go to the next phase, similar to what Commissioner Cruz was saying, of what
is this committee here to accomplish before we tax ourselves and then argue over the
distribution.

Action taken: Mayor Drake moved, with a second by Commissioner Rogers, to approve
releasing the Adoption Draft of the RTP for public comment. The motion passed unanimously.

BI-STATE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE UPDATE

Councilor Monroe reminded the committee that the Bi-State Committee was created jointly by
JPACT and by the RTC in southwest Washington about one year ago, and started meeting in
September 1999. The Bi-State Committee was given the responsibility to review all
transportation related matters in the I-5/I-205 Corridor affecting the transportation between the
two states, and, in the mandate creating the committee, JPACT and RTC said that all issues
related to this matter must be referred to the Bi-State Committee. Over the last several months,
the Bi-State Committee has been talking about High-Occupancy Vehicle (HOV) lanes in the 1-5
Corridor and has been studying what will and won't work, and concluded on April 27, 2000,
with a resolution that was adopted that comes to you as advice to JPACT and RTC (because the
Bi-State Committee only has authority to recommend to JPACT and RTC). This resolution is
such a recommendation on HOV lanes. The RTC is scheduled to take action on these
recommendations at its June meeting, and that will happen prior to the recommendation coming
to JPACT at its June meeting so JPACT will know what the RTC action on the resolution is prior
to being asked to take action. Briefly, the recommendation is as follows: currently, WSDOT is
building an additional lane southbound on 1-5 from 99th Street south toward the Interstate Bridge;
the first part of this recommendation is that the new lane be designated as an HOV lane. The
timing is important because in both states there are policies against "takings" and taking a
General Purpose (GP) lane and converting it to an HOV. An HOV land has to be an "added"
lane. If it became a General Purpose lane, in the future we would not be able to, under current
policy, "take" it. This is a state policy, not a federal policy. The Bi-State Committee reviewed
the Interstate Bridge and looked at all possible options for converting a lane so there would four
lanes going one way and two lanes going the other way, morning and evening. None of those
options worked. The bridge is too narrow to allow for a safe way to do that. Part of the
recommendation is that we not pursue an HOV land on the current Interstate Bridge.

The Bi-State Committee has asked ODOT, as part of their recommendation, to look at ways of
building an HOV lane south through Delta Park, south of the Interstate Bridge, southbound on
the Oregon side. This would involve adding a lane similar to the added northbound HOV lane.
Another part of this proposal is to make permanent the northbound HOV lane that currently
exists, and yet another part of the proposal is not to pursue at this time a northbound HOV in the
state of Washington. The bottleneck is really at Delta Park and at the Interstate Bridge, and there
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doesn't appear to be congestion north of the Interstate Bridge, northbound in the evening. At this
time, that's not being pursued. Long-term in the Corridor, and this involves a new or rebuilt
Interstate Bridge, we foresee HOV in both directions north of the bridge, at least during peak
hours. The final part of this resolution that will be before this body next month is that RTC and
JPACT develop and carry out a public information plan with the implementation of the Bi-State
Committee's HOV policy recommendations, that we seek public review and comment on this
proposal.

Commissioner Pridemore directed the committee's attention to Mayor Pollard's letter to Don
Wagner, WSDOT, of May 2nd, distributed earlier and included in the blue packet. He briefly
referred to the two-plus-one strategy referred to in the letter, and then asked Don Wagner of
WSDOT to update the committee. Mr. Wagner said one of the important fruits of the Bi-State
Committee is an issue that both sides have to begin talking about, and that is system plans. The
State of Washington system plan calls for 1-5 from 1-205 down to be a four-lane facility in each
direction. He said he believes the Oregon plan, from the Interstate Bridge south, does not
include four lanes in each direction. As a result of the conversations on this and a substantial
legislative discussion on HOVs in the State of Washington, and keeping in mind that
Washington has well over 150 miles of HOVs currently in operation, some of the policies seem
to be shifting substantially to take all reference of HOV conversion back to a GP out of the
initiatives. There is a groundswell occurring in Washington, very positively around HOVs, and
that the issue around part-time HOVs is becoming a moot point, and that we may possibly be
able to match the Oregon policy on part-time HOVs. Conversion of GP lanes to HOVs also
looks as if it's becoming much more acceptable. There are still technical issues on air quality
conformity and some operating policies that are yet to be done, but it really does look as if things
are moving smoothly. Some of the major hurdles that as recent as a few months ago that were
looked at as possible major flaws are now looking very, very minor. This is in large part due to
the Bi-State Committee. The meeting tomorrow will explore the schedule of how to actually
open a new segment of HOV, if that's the wish on both sides of the river, in about a year.

Councilor Monroe added that one of the pieces of information that came from this study was that
the current northbound HOV on 1-5 at peak time carries as many or sometimes more passengers
per hour as the other two GP lanes.

Mr. Ginsburg asked what the Bi-State Committee had looked at regarding the effectiveness of
the existing HOV lanes, commenting that they wouldn't work if they were not enforced.
Councilor Monroe said the committee had studied reports on it, and the general thinking was that
the threshold was that if an HOV lane operates at about 85 to 90 percent compliance, then it's
functional. If the compliance rate is lower, the system disintegrates. Our current compliance
rate is within the 85 to 90 percent range.

Kay Van Sickel agreed that enforcement is very important, and that's why ODOT has worked
closely with the City of Portland to make sure that enforcement is there. At some time in the
future who will pay for enforcement will need to be considered because ODOT is paying for it
now. The method of enforcement has been changed at various times, and that helps also in it
being accepted. She added that overall acceptance, users and non-users combined, has stayed at
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70 percent or greater, and she felt that was a positive figure, particularly because this is only
about a three-mile segment.

Mr. Wagner, in addressing the enforcement issue in Washington, said that along with the
unmarked state vehicles, they are also beginning a motorcycle detachment in the Vancouver area
starting in July this year, so they'll have that practice prior to the HOV opening. Unlike Oregon,
Washing State Patrol's sole responsibility is traffic enforcement. Seattle found that enforcement
is indeed the key.

It was noted that the Bi-State Committee resolution would be an action item at the June JPACT
meeting.

ELDERLY AND DISABLED PLAN - INFORMATIONAL

Bernie Bottomly gave the committee an update on the Tri-County Elderly and Disabled Plan that
Tri-Met is doing in cooperation with the three counties in the metropolitan area. He said the
effort to start this committee was at the urging of Jim McConnell, Director of Elderly and
Disabled Programs for Multnomah County. Mr. Bottomly then referred to the green sheet
distributed earlier, which briefly summarized the project itself, the process the committee was
taking and a time frame, as well listing the committee members.

The committee was formed to look comprehensively at elderly and disabled transportation in the
three-county area, both inside and outside the Tri-Met district, and including the other districts in
the region. The funding is partially from Tri-Met, and also from the area agencies on aging and
disability in the three counties. Another portion is from state discretionary funds that are part of
the $19 million that was approved by the last legislature.

The purpose of the Plan is to produce a vision of what elderly and disabled transportation should
look like within the region, to look at the needs, map where the populations are, where there are
gaps in the existing systems, to suggest ways to address those gaps, to try to define what the
minimum and optimal levels of service are that need to be or should be provided. The committee
will also look at who provides those services now, how are they coordinated or not coordinate, as
the case may be, what other kinds of institutions or organizational structures should be put in
place to try to fill those gaps. Finally, the committee will look at how to pay for those services.

Ultimately, he said the committee's goal is to produce a plan by December/January to have a
basis to go back to the next legislature to discuss and discuss funding and organizing the services
in the region. They also want to bring the results of that effort to the local jurisdictions in the
region to let you know what the committee has done. As part of this effort, the RTP will include
a placeholder which shows in the yellow document presented today on p. 26 in Chapter 6, 6.8.12
- Special Needs Transportation Study. Upon completion, this will be folded into the RTP. One
of the issues they will look at, he added, was the connection between elderly and disabled
transportation and land use.
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They've started the data gathering process and have information from the counties. They're
planning to conduct a survey, as well. There will be public involvement opportunities during the
process, and a recommended set of actions at the end of the process, which will be taken out for
public comment, as well. Mr. Bottomly mentioned that Mr. Cotugno and Jon Putman, another
TPAC member, were also on the steering committee.

Mr. Hansen added that when he appointed the committee and asked John Mullin to chair, the
charge given them was not the traditional how do you make Tri-Met's lift program work, or the
Ride Connection or various other things, but to be able to look very fundamentally, and very
particularly at the aging population and how we are connecting land use with services, and how
will we deal with the frail and elderly as well. Unless we have a clear vision of what we're
going to need to address, it's going to be difficult to address anything in a comprehensive way.
Mr. Hansen said he's very excited about what the committee will be able to report to the region.

Councilor Rohde asked how much it was costing, and Mr. Bottomly said about $220,000, total
budget. Mr. Hansen added that they've allocated that among the partners. Mr. Rohde then asked
if, when the report is brought before the legislature, would it state how it would be funded. Mr.
Hansen replied that there would be sufficient information to educate the legislature.

RESOLUTION NO. 00-2950 - FOR THE PURPOSE OF AMENDING THE
METROPOLITAN TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (MTIP) TO
INCLUDE $500,000 OF SECTION 5309 FUNDS FOR PRELIMINARY ENGINEERING OF
THE WILSONVILLE TO BEAVERTON COMMUTER RAIL PROJECT

Richard Brandman explained that the Washington County Commuter Rail project is moving
forward at a brisk pace. There is an Environmental Assessment that's being reviewed by the
Federal Transit Administration (FTA), and this should be approved in June. Washington County
is set to adopt the Locally Preferred Alternative which is the recommended Commuter Rail.

The Commuter Rail project will be ready to advance in early June to the Preliminary
Engineering phase. Last year, Congress appropriated $500,000 of Section 5309 funds to this
project, and this resolution would amend the TIP to allow those funds to be spent. Washington
County has requested that Metro be the grant recipient as Metro was for the STP funds for the
Alternatives Analysis. That relationship would be continued through the conclusion of
Preliminary Engineering. The construction dollars would shift to the construction agency.

Commissioner Kennemer asked if there wasn't $650,000 included in that legislation for the
Milwaukie Transit Center, and if Mr. Brandman knew the status of that. Mr. Brandman
responses that Metro would check in to the status of those funds, but that he thought they were
already included in the approved TIP.

Action taken: Commissioner Rogers moved, with a second by Commissioner Hales, to approve
Resolution No. 00-2950. The motion passed unanimously. Chair Kvistad added that this would
be fast-tracked and placed on today's Metro Council agenda.
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ODOT 2001-03 BUDGET AND STIP UPDATE

Kay Van Sickel said that like most government agencies today, ODOT is facing some difficult
choices related to how to meet their transportation responsibilities with very limited resources.
Without the increase in the gas tax for additional revenue, ODOT as well as local governments,
are going to be hit hard by that. There are a number of factors that are affecting this, from the
delivery of the STIP project to cost responsibility adjustments, the impact of inflation, cost of
loving increase, etc. This is one of the topics of today's commission meeting, as well as being a
topic of discussion at their last meeting three weeks ago. What they're struggling with, she said,
is giving the department some direction regarding their 2001-03 biennial budget. ODOT
operates on a two-year budget process. They are also now looking at the two-year STIP update
for 2004-05. The commission has asked each of the regions to go back to discuss with the local
interests, and to get back to the commission by their June meeting, how they feel about some of
the issues being considered. In an effort to give JPACT the best information possible for this
discussion and because of the importance of these kinds of decisions, Ms. Van Sickel asked if
she could appear before the JPACT Finance Committee to discuss these issues at length. She
requested that the Finance Committee meet within the next two weeks in order to frame a
response for the June commission meeting.

Chair Kvistad asked for questions or comments, and there were none. He agreed to call a
JPACT Finance Committee meeting. Mr. Cotugno reminded the body that part of the time
constraint was that the next commission meeting was scheduled to meet the day before the next
JPACT meeting, June 8th The three counties, the City of Portland, Metro, Tri-Met, ODOT and
the Port of Portland were the representatives comprising the Finance Committee membership, he
said, but anyone would be welcome. Chair Kvistad said JPACT members are always invited,
even though, he added, they haven't felt the need to convene the committee in almost two years.

Ms. Van Sickel said the commission would be very interested in hearing JPACT's comments,
and that it would be very important that they look at options, pros and cons, which she will
present to the Finance Committee.

ADDED AGENDA ITEM: THE OREGON IAN ARTICLE (of May 11, 2000) ON THE
FEDERAL FUNDING ALLOCATION FOR THE INTERSTATE MAX PROJECT

Mr. Hansen made three points:

1. He said JPACT probably would join him in his deep disappointment that the House
Subcommittee put in a budget of $5 million for Interstate MAX where the President had
requested $40 million in his budget, and the regional goal requested had been $65.9 million.

2. This is a very good project. The FTA rated Interstate MAX the highest of any of the projects
in this round of new full funding grant agreement efforts that are under way, although we
don't have a full funding grant agreement.
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This is the beginning of the process. We expect to do better in the Senate. We need to
continue to make the point that the number one priority is Interstate MAX. Mr. Hansen said
he was asked yesterday if there was disagreement within the delegation and he'd said his
view was that the letter sent by the state delegation was clear that Interstate MAX is number
one, number two is both Commuter Rail and the South Corridor, and that there are a number
of other projects.

CASCADIA METROPOLITAN FORUM

Mr. Cotugno referred the committee's attention to the two Cascadia notices in their agenda
packet for two upcoming events. The gray notice, which focuses on the three metropolitan
regions, the Seattle region, the Vancouver, B.C. region and the Portland region, is one we've
participated in. This forum is by invitation, not a general forum, and is aimed at approximately
20 elected officials from each of the three regions. We're interested in getting a good cross-
section of people from JPACT and MPAC, and he said he'd like to coordinate who would be
interested in attending so that a good transportation and land use set of representatives. He asked
the committee members to let him know if they were interested. He said anyone who wanted to
go to the forum could sign up, but that he'd like to coordinate who the delegation from this
region would be.

OTHER BUSINESS/INFORMATION

Commissioner Pridemore notified the committee that Ron Bergman, the Public Works Director
for Clark County, had resigned with May 11th (this date) as his last day. Pete Cappell will be the
acting Director for the next six months.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Rooney Barker
Recording Secretary

rmb
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STAFF REPORT

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION NO. 00-2960;A FOR THE PURPOSE
OF APPROVING 1-5 HIGH OCCUPANCY VEHICLE FACILITY
RECOMMENDATIONS

Date: June 8, 2000 Presented by: AndyCotugno

PROPOSED ACTION

Approval of this resolution would support the continued development of high-occupancy vehicle
facilities on 1-5 between Oregon and Washington in order to encourage more commuters
between Washington and Oregon to share rides and use transit. With approval of this resolution,
JPACT would support the designation of a southbound HOV lane on 1-5 during peak commute
times between 99th Street and the vicinity of the north end of the Interstate Bridge, support
consideration of a southbound HOV lane as part of the planned Delta/Lombard widening project
and support continued efforts to make the existing interim northbound HOV land on 1-5 in
Oregon permanent. Approval of this resolution would also commit JPACT to work with the
Southwest Washington Regional Transportation Council (RTC) to develop and carry out a public
information and involvement plan in coordination with the implementation of these HOV policy
recommendations.

EXISTING LAW

This action relates to federal and state planning guidelines related to Metro's Regional
Transportation Plan (RTP).

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

The Southwest Washington Regional Transportation Council (RTC) recently completed a High-
Occupancy Vehicle (HOV) Study for the 1-5 Corridor. The purpose of the study was to develop
an HOV option that could be implemented in the corridor without replacing the Interstate Bridge
and without adding a lane through Delta Park. During the study, RTC conducted a public survey
and held public open houses on the HOV options.

The Washington State Department of Transportation is currently widening 1-5 between 99th

Street and Main Street. One of the reasons for the HOV study was to see if the additional
capacity could be used for HOV during peak times effectively when the new lane opens.

Because of the bi-state significance of an HOV lane on 1-5 in Oregon and Washington, the Bi-
State Transportation Committee reviewed the study findings. At several meetings, the Bi-State
Transportation Committee discussed the short- and long-term opportunities for establishing HOV
lanes in the 1-5 Corridor. At its April 27,2000, meeting, the Bi-State Transportation Committee
approved a resolution on 1-5 HOV facility policy recommendations (Attachment 1).
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JPACT and RTC discussed the Bi-State Transportation Committee's recommendations on 1-5
HOV facility policies at their May meetings. At their May meeting, the RTC approved a letter to
WSDOT directing the agency to pursue a "2 + 1" configuration with two general purpose lanes
and one HOV lane using the lane currently under construction for HOV during peak times and
explore opportunities to continue the HOV designation south of Main Street. In response,
WSDOT has established an implementation team to work on the HOV issues.

Both JPACT and RTC are scheduled to take action on the recommendations at their June
meetings. The staff report to the Bi-State Transportation Committee, attached to the Resolution
as Exhibit A, describes the information in support of the recommendations.

BUDGET IMPACT

None.

CD:rmb
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Attachment 1
to Metro Resolution No. 00-2960-A

Bi-State Transportation Committee Resolution 04-00-01
For the Purpose of Approving the I-5 HOV Facility Policy

Recommendations

WHEREAS, Metro and the Southwest Washington Regional

Transportation Council (RTC) entered into Intergovernmental Agreement to

establish the Bi-State Transportation Committee; and

WHEREAS, the Bi-State Transportation Committee shall review all issues

of bi-state significance; and

WHEREAS, Metro's Joint Policy Advisory Committee (JPACT) and RTC

shall take no action on an issue of major bi-state significance without first

referring the issue to the Bi-Sate Transportation Committee for their

consideration and recommendation; and

WHEREAS, the implementation of an HOV facility in the I-5 corridor has

bi-state significance; now therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED,

1. That a southbound HOV lane should be pursued by adding HOV capacity

in Washington from 99th Street to the vicinity of the north end of the

Interstate Bridge.

2. That because of safety concerns an HOV lane should not be pursued

across the Interstate Bridge at this time.

3. That because of safety concerns a reversible southbound HOV lane in

Oregon south of the Interstate Bridge should not be pursued at this time.

4. That a southbound HOV lane in Oregon south of the Interstate Bridge to

the vicinity of Lombard should be pursued as a part of the preliminary

engineering design for the I-5 Delta Park to Lombard project.

5. That a permanent northbound HOV lane in Oregon continue to be pursued
*

by resolving the perceived issues of safety and enforcement.

6. That a northbound HOV lane north of the Interstate Bridge in Washington

not be pursued at this time because the Interstate Bridge provides an

Resolution 04-00-01 Page 1 of 2



Attachment 1
to Metro Resolution No. 00-2960-A

effective metering of traffic. However, this position would be revisited in

the future as conditions require.

7. That a full corridor bi-directional long-term HOV facility be investigated as

part of the I-5 Trade Corridor Study discussion of replacing or expanding

the Interstate Bridge.

8. That a public information and public involvement plan be developed by

RTC and JPACT and carried out in coordination with the implementation

of the Bi-State Transportation Committee HOV policy recommendations.

ADOPTED by the Bi-State Transportation Committee this 27th day

of April 2000.

7
Rod Monroe, Chair Bi-State Transportation

Committee, Metro Councilor

D:\Docs\Word\BiState\2000\April\Resol04-00-01HOV.doc
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BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL

FOR THE PURPOSE OF APPROVING 1-5 )
HIGH-OCCUPANCY VEHICLE FACILITY )
RECOMMENDATIONS )

RESOLUTION NO. 00-2960^

Introduced by Jon Kvistad,
JPACT Chair

WHEREAS, Metro and the Southwest Washington Regional Transportation Council

(RTC) established a Bi-State Transportation Committee to develop recommendations to JPACT/

Metro and RTC on bi-state transportation issues; and

WHEREAS, The Bi-State Transportation Committee has reviewed information on short-

term operation opportunities for high-occupancy vehicle (HOV) facilities in the 1-5 corridor

between Oregon and Washington; and

WHEREAS, The Bi-State Transportation Committee adopted recommendations for 1-5

high-occupancy vehicle facility policy recommendations for JPACT/Metro and RTC; and

WHEREAS, The Bi-State Transportation Committee's recommendations are consistent

with transportation demand management policies and 1-5 strategies contained in the proposed

Regional Transportation Plan Update; now, therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1. The technical findings summarized in the staff report to the Bi-State Transportation

Committee, dated April 20,2000, attached as Exhibit A, be adopted; and

2. A southbound HOV lane should be pursued by adding HOV capacity in Washington

from 99th Street to the vicinity of the north end of the Interstate Bridge. It is the intent of this

resolution that the recommended 1-5 HOV facility minimum through-lane configuration be 2 + 1.

two (2) general purpose lanes and one (1) high-occupancy vehicle lane; and

3. Because of safety concerns, an HOV lane should not be pursued across the Interstate

Bridge at this time; and
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4. Because of safety concerns, a reversible southbound HOV lane in Oregon south of the

Interstate Bridge should not be pursued at this time; and

5. A southbound HOV lane in Oregon south of the Interstate Bridge to the vicinity of

Lombard Street should be pursued as part of the preliminary engineering design for the I-5/Delta

Park to Lombard project; and

6. A permanent northbound HOV lane in Oregon continue to be pursued by resolving

the perceived issues of safety and enforcement with the interim HOV lane; and

7. A northbound HOV lane north of the Interstate Bridge in Washington not be pursued

at this time because the Interstate Bridge provides an effective metering of traffic. However, this

position would be revised in the future as conditions require; and

8. A full corridor bi-directional long-term HOV facility be investigated as part of the 1-5

Trade Corridor Study discussion of replacing or expanding the Interstate Bridge; and

9. A public information and public involvement plan be developed by RTC and JPACT

and carried out in coordination with the implementation of these HOV policy recommendations.

ADOPTED by JPA€T-the Metro Council this day of
2000.

David Bragdon, Presiding Officer
Approved as to form:

Daniel B. Cooper, General Counsel

CD:rmb
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STAFF REPORT

Bi-State Transportation Committee

Dean Lookingbill, RTC Transportation Director
Andy Cotugno, Metro Transportation Director

April 20, 2000

Consideration of Resolution 04-00-01,1-5 HOV Facility
Policy Recommendations

PROPOSED ACTION

The attached resolution would: 1) Recognize the technical findings of the
I-5 HOV Operational Study, 2) Adopt a policy strategy for the
implementation of an HOV facility in the I-5 Corridor between Downtown
Portland (vicinity of I-5 and Lombard) and Vancouver (vicinity of I-5 and
134th Street) and 3) send this recommendation on to JPACT/Metro and
RTC for their consideration.

I-5 HOV OPERATIONAL TECHNICAL STUDY FINDINGS

The findings of I-5 HOV Operational Study have been presented to the Bi-
State Transportation Committee at their February and March meetings.
These findings are documented in the final report entitled, 1-5 High-
Occupancy-Vehicle Operational Study, April 2000. The purpose of the
study was to conduct a traffic operational and design feasibility analysis of
constructing an HOV lane in the 1-5 corridor without widening the Interstate
Bridge or Delta Park.

The study's technical findings identified the following:

• A continuous HOV lane could be built on the Washington side,
southbound from 134th Avenue to the Interstate Bridge.

• The travel time benefits of constructing a reversible HOV lane across
the Interstate Bridge did not outweigh the safety and operational risks
associated with the lane.

• A southbound reversible HOV lane on the Oregon portion also had
safety and operational risks. This reversible lane would involve
substantial capital and operating costs. A southbound HOV lane could
be considered as part of the Delta Park widening project.

• The construction of a northbound HOV lane north of the Interstate
Bridge would have limited travel time savings for HOV because of the
bottleneck effect of the bridge.
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In summary the findings concluded that a southbound bi-state HOV facility
in the 2020 forecast year would save HOV users 8 to 10 minutes, carry
more persons per hour (5120 persons) than the adjacent general purpose
land (3850 persons) and help to ensure travel time reliability for buses and
car pools.

STATUS OF EXISTING NORTHBOUND HOV LANE IN OREGON

Regarding the existing northbound HOV lane in Oregon. This HOV lane
was implemented as a temporary mitigation measure during the I-5 Bridge
Trunnion Repair Project. It has continued to be a mitigation measure
during the I-5 Bridge Painting and for the upcoming preservation project on
this section of I-5. The Oregon Department of Transportation has been
considering how to make the HOV lane permanent. To date measures of
effectiveness demonstrate that the HOV lane is successful in carrying more
person trips than in the adjacent general purpose lane. Public approval for
the HOV lane has been consistently high, even among corridor users who
do not use the lane. There are two primary issues that need to be resolved
for ODOT to make the lane permanent:

1. Safety. Because the lane was originally envisioned as a temporary
mitigation measure, ODOT was able to secure needed approvals to
implement the HOV lane with design exceptions. Notably, the safety
shoulders on this segment are quite narrow in some places and non-
existent in others. To make the HOV lane permanent, ODOT will either
need to demonstrate that the lane is safe given the accident history or
work towards implementing standard safety shoulders throughout the
length of the HOV lane. ODOT is pursuing both of these options at this
time by continuing to monitor the safety record for the lane, and by
working to get preliminary engineering funds for the I-5 Delta Park to
Lombard project.

2. Enforcement. A successful HOV lane depends on enforcement.
ODOT can only pay for enforcement of the lane while this project is a
mitigation measure. A plan to finance the enforcement of the HOV
lane needs to be developed in order for a permanent HOV lane to be
effective.

I-5 OPERATIONAL STUDY IMPLEMENTATION FINDINGS BY
SEGMENT

The following section contains a segment by segment description of the
findings for implementing HOV in the I-5 corridor. The short term
strategies listed are those that could be implemented within the next five
years with available funding. Longer term strategies extend beyond the
five year time and would require new funding sources.
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I-5 from 99th Street to Main Street Interchange

• Short Term: AM peak southbound HOV lane should be provided by
designating the new general purpose lane, now under construction, to
an HOV lane. This segment would then consist of an HOV lane, two
general purpose lanes and an auxiliary lane. No PM peak northbound
HOV lane in this segment is recommended.

• Long Term: If new bridge capacity were provided across the Columbia
River, the conversion of the southbound auxiliary lane to a general
purpose travel lane should be considered if warranted by congestion.
Additional bridge capacity from Oregon into Washington would also
warrant the reconsideration of a northbound HOV lane in Washington.

Main Street to the Interstate Bridge

• Short Term: AM peak southbound HOV should be provided by adding
HOV capacity. This segment would then consist of an HOV lane, two
general purpose lanes and the extension of an auxiliary lane from Mill
Plain to SR-14. No PM northbound HOV lane in this segment is
recommended.

• Long Term: If new bridge capacity were provided across the Columbia
River a northbound HOV lane in Washington should be re-considered.

Interstate Bridge

• Short Term: No HOV lane across the Interstate Bridge is
recommended.

• Long Term: The I-5 Trade Corridor Study should determine whether or
not HOV lane(s) should be part of a new or expanded bridge.

Delta Park

• Short Term: Maintain the existing interim HOV lane northbound.
• Long term: Provide new southbound and permanent northbound

capacity for an HOV lanes in Oregon through the Delta Park project
area. The southbound HOV lane extension through Delta Park is a
critical component of a successful bi-state HOV facility.

The recommendations in this resolution give JPACT/Metro and RTC
direction from a bi-state perspective. Prior to reaching a decision to build
an HOV lane in Oregon, ODOT will need to meet the requirements of the
National Environmental Policy ACT (NEPA) for construction of an
additional lane through the Delta Park section of I-5. The project
development process will need to include an HOV lane as an option. If at
the conclusion of that process, the HOV lane is the preferred option,
JPACT and Metro would need to amend the Regional Transportation Plan
to incorporate the HOV lane and would need to ensure that the additional
project meets air quality conformity for the region.
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Prior to reaching a decision to build an HOV lane in Washington, WSDOT
will also need to meet the NEPA requirements both in regard to the current
I-5 widening project and the HOV project to widen I-5 southbound, south of
SR-500. If at the conclusion of this process, the HOV lane were the
preferred option, RTC would need to seek Washington Transportation
Commission approval for the operation of a peak period only HOV lane.
RTC would also need to amend the Metropolitan Transportation Plan to
incorporate the HOV project and ensure that it meets air quality conformity

The I-5 HOV Operational Study held several public meetings in Clark
County to solicit public comments on the range of HOV options. Prior to
implementation of a recommended HOV project, more public involvement
and outreach is needed on the specifics of the proposals in both Oregon
and Washington.

Attachment: Bi-State Transportation Resolution 04-00-10, For the Purpose
of Approving the I-5 HOV Facility Policy Recommendations
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STAFF REPORT

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION NO. 00-2960 FOR THE PURPOSE OF
APPROVING 1-5 HIGH OCCUPANCY VEHICLE FACILITY
RECOMMENDATIONS

Date: June 8, 2000 Presented by: Andy Cotugno

PROPOSED ACTION

Approval of this resolution would support the continued development of high-occupancy vehicle
facilities on 1-5 between Oregon and Washington in order to encourage more commuters
between Washington and Oregon to share rides and use transit. With approval of this resolution,
JPACT would support the designation of a southbound HOV lane on 1-5 during peak commute
times between 99th Street and the vicinity of the north end of the Interstate Bridge, support
consideration of a southbound HOV lane as part of the planned Delta/Lombard widening project
and support continued efforts to make the existing interim northbound HOV lane on 1-5 in
Oregon permanent. Approval of this resolution would also commit JPACT to work with the
Southwest Washington Regional Transportation Council (RTC) to develop and carry out a public
information and involvement plan in coordination with the implementation of these HOV policy
recommendations.

EXISTING LAW

This action relates to federal and state planning guidelines related to Metro's Regional
Transportation Plan (RTP).

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

The Southwest Washington Regional Transportation Council (RTC) recently completed a High-
Occupancy Vehicle (HOV) Study for the 1-5 Corridor. The purpose of the study was to develop
an HOV option that could be implemented in the corridor without replacing the Interstate Bridge
and without adding a lane through Delta Park. During the study, RTC conducted a public survey
and held public open houses on the HOV options.

The Washington State Department of Transportation is currently widening 1-5 between 99th

Street and Main Street. One of the reasons for the HOV study was to see if the additional
capacity could be used for HOV during peak times effectively when the new lane opens.

Because of the bi-state significance of an HOV lane on 1-5 in Oregon and Washington, the Bi-
State Transportation Committee reviewed the study findings. At several meetings, the Bi-State
Transportation Committee discussed the short- and long-term opportunities for establishing HOV
lanes in the 1-5 Corridor. At its April 27,2000, meeting, the Bi-State Transportation Committee
approved a resolution on 1-5 HOV facility policy recommendations.

Staff Report to Resolution No. 00-2960 p. 1 of 2



JPACT and RTC discussed the Bi-State Transportation Committee's recommendations on 1-5
HOV facility policies at their May meetings. At their May meeting, the RTC approved a letter to
WSDOT directing the agency to pursue a "2 + 1" configuration with two general purpose lanes
and one HOV lane using the lane currently under construction for HOV during peak times and
explore opportunities to continue the HOV designation south of Main Street. In response,
WSDOT has established an implementation team to work on the HOV issues.

Both JPACT and RTC are scheduled to take action on the recommendations at their June
meetings. The staff report to the Bi-State Transportation Committee, attached to the Resolution
as Exhibit A, describes the information in support of the recommendations.

BUDGET IMPACT

None.

CD:rmb
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BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL

FOR THE PURPOSE OF APPROVING 1-5 ) RESOLUTION NO. 00-2960
HIGH OCCUPANCY VEHICLE FACILITY )
RECOMMENDATIONS ) Introduced by Jon Kvistad,

JPACT Chair

WHEREAS, Metro and the Southwest Washington Regional Transportation Council

(RTC) established a Bi-State Transportation Committee to develop recommendations to JPACT

/Metro and RTC on bi-state transportation issues; and

WHEREAS, The Bi-State Transportation Committee has reviewed information on short

term operation opportunities for high-occupancy vehicle (HOV) facilities in the 1-5 corridor

between Oregon and Washington; and

WHEREAS, The Bi-State Transportation Committee adopted recommendations for 1-5

high-occupancy vehicle facility policy recommendations for JPACT/Metro and RTC; and

WHEREAS, The Bi-State Transportation Committee's recommendations are consistent

with transportation demand management policies and 1-5 strategies contained in the proposed

Regional Transportation Plan Update; now, therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1. The technical findings summarized in the staff report to the Bi-State Transportation

Committee, dated April 20, 2000, attached as Exhibit A be adopted; and

2. A southbound HOV lane should be pursued by adding HOV capacity in Washington

from 99th Street to the vicinity of the north end of the Interstate Bridge; and

3. Because of safety concerns, an HOV lane should not be pursued across the Interstate

Bridge at this time; and
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4. Because of safety concerns, a reversible southbound HOV lane in Oregon south of the

Interstate Bridge should not be pursued at this time; and

5. A southbound HOV lane in Oregon south of the Interstate Bridge to the vicinity of

Lombard Street should be pursued as part of the preliminary engineering design for the I-5/Delta

Park to Lombard project; and

6. A permanent northbound HOV lane in Oregon continue to be pursued by resolving

the perceived issues of safety and enforcement with the interim HOV lane; and

7. A northbound HOV lane north of the Interstate Bridge in Washington not be pursued

at this time because the Interstate Bridge provides an effective metering of traffic. However, this

position would be revised in the future as conditions require; and

8. A full corridor bi-directional long-term HOV facility be investigated as part of the 1-5

Trade Corridor Study discussion of replacing or expanding the Interstate Bridge; and

9. A public information and public involvement plan be developed by RTC and JPACT

and carried out in coordination with the implementation of these HOV policy recommendations.

ADOPTED by JPACT this day of , 2000.

David Bragdon, Presiding Officer

Approved as to Form:

Daniel B. Cooper, General Counsel

CD:rmb
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TO:
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to Metro Resolution No. 00-2960

STAFF REPORT

Bi-State Transportation Committee

Dean Lookingbill, RTC Transportation Director
Andy Cotugno, Metro Transportation Director

April 20, 2000

Consideration of Resolution 04-00-01, t-5 HOV Facility
Policy Recommendations

PROPOSED ACTION

The attached resolution would: 1) Recognize the technical findings of the
I-5 HOV Operational Study, 2) Adopt a policy strategy for the
implementation of an HOV facility in the I-5 Corridor between Downtown
Portland (vicinity of I-5 and Lombard) and Vancouver (vicinity of I-5 and
134th Street) and 3) send this recommendation on to JPACT/Metro and
RTC for their consideration.

I-5 HOV OPERATIONAL TECHNICAL STUDY FINDINGS

The findings of I-5 HOV Operational Study have been presented to the Bi-
State Transportation Committee at their February and March meetings.
These findings are documented in the final report entitled, 1-5 High-
Occupancy-Vehicle Operational Study, April 2000. The purpose of the
study was to conduct a traffic operational and design feasibility analysis of
constructing an HOV lane in the 1-5 corridor without widening the Interstate
Bridge or Delta Park.

The study's technical findings identified the following:

• A continuous HOV lane could be built on the Washington side,
southbound from 134th Avenue to the Interstate Bridge.

• The travel time benefits of constructing a reversible HOV lane across
the Interstate Bridge did not outweigh the safety and operational risks
associated with the lane.

• A southbound reversible HOV lane on the Oregon portion also had
safety and operational risks. This reversible lane would involve
substantial capital and operating costs. A southbound HOV lane could
be considered as part of the Delta Park widening project.

• The construction of a northbound HOV lane north of the Interstate
Bridge would have limited travel time savings for HOV because of the
bottleneck effect of the bridge.
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In summary the findings concluded that a southbound bi-state HOV facility
in the 2020 forecast year would save HOV users 8 to 10 minutes, carry
more persons per hour (5120 persons) than the adjacent general purpose
land (3850 persons) and help to ensure travel time reliability for buses and
car pools.

STATUS OF EXISTING NORTHBOUND HOV LANE IN OREGON

Regarding the existing northbound HOV lane in Oregon. This HOV lane
was implemented as a temporary mitigation measure during the I-5 Bridge
Trunnion Repair Project. It has continued to be a mitigation measure
during the I-5 Bridge Painting and for the upcoming preservation project on
this section of I-5. The Oregon Department of Transportation has been
considering how to make the HOV lane permanent. To date measures of
effectiveness demonstrate that the HOV lane is successful in carrying more
person trips than in the adjacent general purpose lane. Public approval for
the HOV lane has been consistently high, even among corridor users who
do not use the lane. There are two primary issues that need to be resolved
for ODOT to make the lane permanent:

1. Safety. Because the lane was originally envisioned as a temporary
mitigation measure, ODOT was able to secure needed approvals to
implement the HOV lane with design exceptions. Notably, the safety
shoulders on this segment are quite narrow in some places and non-
existent in others. To make the HOV lane permanent, ODOT will either
need to demonstrate that the lane is safe given the accident history or
work towards implementing standard safety shoulders throughout the
length of the HOV lane. ODOT is pursuing both of these options at this
time by continuing to monitor the safety record for the lane, and by
working to get preliminary engineering funds for the I-5 Delta Park to
Lombard project.

2. Enforcement. A successful HOV lane depends on enforcement.
ODOT can only pay for enforcement of the lane while this project is a
mitigation measure. A plan to finance the enforcement of the HOV
lane needs to be developed in order for a permanent HOV lane to be
effective.

I-5 OPERATIONAL STUDY IMPLEMENTATION FINDINGS BY
SEGMENT

The following section contains a segment by segment description of the
findings for implementing HOV in the I-5 corridor. The short term
strategies listed are those that could be implemented within the next five
years with available funding. Longer term strategies extend beyond the
five year time and would require new funding sources.
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1-5 from 99th Street to Main Street Interchange

• Short Term: AM peak southbound HOV lane should be provided by
designating the new general purpose lane, now under construction, to
an HOV lane. This segment would then consist of an HOV lane, two
general purpose lanes and an auxiliary lane. No PM peak northbound
HOV lane in this segment is recommended.

• Long Term: If new bridge capacity were provided across the Columbia
River, the conversion of the southbound auxiliary lane to a general
purpose travel lane should be considered if warranted by congestion.
Additional bridge capacity from Oregon into Washington would also
warrant the reconsideration of a northbound HOV lane in Washington.

Main Street to the Interstate Bridge

• Short Term: AM peak southbound HOV should be provided by adding
HOV capacity. This segment would then consist of an HOV lane, two
general purpose lanes and the extension of an auxiliary lane from Mill
Plain to SR-14. No PM northbound HOV lane in this segment is
recommended.

• Long Term: If new bridge capacity were provided across the Columbia
River a northbound HOV lane in Washington should be re-considered.

Interstate Bridge

• Short Term: No HOV lane across the Interstate Bridge is
recommended.

• Long Term: The I-5 Trade Corridor Study should determine whether or
not HOV lane(s) should be part of a new or expanded bridge.

Delta Park

• Short Term: Maintain the existing interim HOV lane northbound.
• Long term: Provide new southbound and permanent northbound

capacity for an HOV lanes in Oregon through the Delta Park project
area. The southbound HOV lane extension through Delta Park is a
critical component of a successful bi-state HOV facility.

The recommendations in this resolution give JPACT/Metro and RTC
direction from a bi-state perspective. Prior to reaching a decision to build
an HOV lane in Oregon, ODOT will need to meet the requirements of the
National Environmental Policy ACT (NEPA) for construction of an
additional lane through the Delta Park section of I-5. The project
development process will need to include an HOV lane as an option. If at
the conclusion of that process, the HOV lane is the preferred option,
JPACT and Metro would need to amend the Regional Transportation Plan
to incorporate the HOV lane and would need to ensure that the additional
project meets air quality conformity for the region.



1-5 HOV Facility Policy Recommendations Exhibit A
April 20, 2000 to Metro Resolution No. 00-2960
Page 4

Prior to reaching a decision to build an HOV lane in Washington, WSDOT
will also need to meet the NEPA requirements both in regard to the current
1-5 widening project and the HOV project to widen 1-5 southbound, south of
SR-500. If at the conclusion of this process, the HOV lane were the
preferred option, RTC would need to seek Washington Transportation
Commission approval for the operation of a peak period only HOV lane.
RTC would also need to amend the Metropolitan Transportation Plan to
incorporate the HOV project and ensure that it meets air quality conformity

The 1-5 HOV Operational Study held several public meetings in Clark
County to solicit public comments on the range of HOV options. Prior to
implementation of a recommended HOV project, more public involvement
and outreach is needed on the specifics of the proposals in both Oregon
and Washington.

D:\Docs\Word\BiState\2000\April\StaffReportHOV01.doc
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Survey Methodology

Sample
- A total of 900 interviews among residents age 16 and

older in three South corridor geographic segments

Method
- Telephone interviews conducted May 1-3, 2000

Sampling error
- Plus or minus 3% at the 95% confidence level

MOORE INFORMATION



South Corridor Residents Are Optimistic

"Generally speaking, do you think things in your community are going in the
right direction, or do you think things have gotten pretty seriously off on the

wrong track?" (Ql)

72%

Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

MOORE INFORMATION



No Consensus About Most Important Issue:
Traffic/Transportation Concerns Total Just 11%

"What, in your opinion, is the most important issue facing people in your community today? (Q2)

Traffic/Transportation

Education quality

Crime/Public safety

Education funding

Urban growth/ Overdevelopment

Taxes too high

Illegal drugs

Affordable housing

Overpopulation

Land use issues/Zoning restrictions

Moral decline

Don't know

0% 5% 10% 15% 20% 25% 30%

MOORE INFORMATION



"My Community Transportation
System Is Okay"

Portland To Milwaukie Segment Residents
Are Most Pleased

"How would you rate the transportation system in your community?" (Q3)

61% • Excellent/Good
• Average
D Below average/Poor
42%

30%

24%

10%.

0%
Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

MOORE INFORMATION



Transit Riders Are More Impressed
With Their Community's

Transportation System
"How would you rate the transportation system in your community?" (Q3)

60%,

50%-

• Excellent/Good
9 Average
D Below average/Poor 60%

None 1-10 rides/month

Transit usage
MOORE INFORMATION

11+ rides/month



Traffic Congestion & Lack Of Bus
Service Are Leading Transportation

Problems
"What is the biggest transportation problem facing people in

your community?" (Q4)

Traffic congestion

Need more bus service

Build more roads/highways

Road conditions

Speeding/Local area

High price of gas

Expand MAX

Overpopulation

Don't know

0% 5% 10% 15% 20% 25% 30%

MOORE INFORMATION



Milwaukie - Oregon City Residents More
Concerned About Bus Service

30%-,

25%-

20%-

15%-

10%-

0%

Traffic congestion
Need more bus service

27%

2 1 %

18%

Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

Sector
MOORE INFORMATION



Bus Riders Most Concerned
About Bus Service

None 1-10 times/month

Transit usage
MOORE INFORMATION

Traffic congestion
Need more bus service

33%

11+times/month



Leading Solutions: Improve Bus Service,
Improve/Build Roads, Extend MAX

"How would you suggest we solve this problem?" (Q5)

Add new bus routes

Extend MAX

Improve/Widen roads

Build more roads/highways

Reduce gas prices

Temporary ban on urban growth • 2 %

17%

Don't know 37%

0% 5% 10% 15% 20% 25% 30% 35% 40%

MOORE INFORMATION



Leading Transportation Solutions
By Segment

25% .,

20% -

15% -

10% -

5% -

0%

18%

• Add new bus routes
• Improve roads/Build roads
• Extend MAX

20%

Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

MOORE INFORMATION



Traffic Congestion Is Biggest Problem In
The Milwaukie - Clackamas Corridor

"How tolerable is traffic congestion along the roads you travel in
your community during peak hours?" (Q6)

65%

Tolerable

Not tolerable

56%

10% J

0%
Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

MOORE INFORMATION



Auto Users Are Most Likely To Find
Traffic Congestion Tolerable

60%.

0%

57% 59%
57%

Bus Carpool Drive alone

Preferred transportation mode

MOORE INFORMATION

Tolerable

Not tolerable

51%

Other



Regular Commuters Are Not More Upset
By Congestion Than Are Bus Riders

1.-4

60%

Tolerable

Not tolerable

5+

Days each week commuting to work or school

MOORE INFORMATION



Almost Half Don't Know How To
Improve Traffic Congestion

"What suggestions do you have to improve traffic congestion along the roads you
travel in your community?" (Q7)

~ ^ ^ ^ ^ 9 %
Improve/Build roads

24%

More mass
transit/MAX

More stop lights

Synchronize traffic
lights

Don't know

• Portland - Milwaukie

• Milwaukie - Oregon City

• Milwaukie - Clackamas

0% 10% 20% 30%

MOORE INFORMATION

40% 50% 60%



Portland - Milwaukie Segment Residents
Views On Traffic Congestion: Roads In

Their Community Least Tolerable
Congestion along the roads during peak

hours (Q6)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie and Portland (Q8)

Congestion on Highway 224 (Q9)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie & Oregon City (Q10)

Congestion on Harmony Road during peak
hours (Q12)

144%

_

17%

Vo

•
128%

27%

• •

148%

| 3 9 %

39%

35%

••47%

• Tolerable
• Don't know
• Not tolerable

m

•• |74%

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60% 70% 80%

MOORE INFORMATION



Milwaukie - Oregon City Segment Residents
Views On Congestion: McLoughlin, North

Of Milwaukie Is Worst
Congestion along the roads during peak

hours (Q6)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie and Portland (Q8)

Congestion on Highway 224 (Q9)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie & Oregon City (Q10)

Congestion on Harmony Road during peak
hours (Q12)

• Tolerable
M Don't know
• Not tolerable

46%

48%

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60% 70% 80%

MOORE INFORMATION



Milwaukie - Clackamas Segment
Residents Views On Congestion: Roads

In Their Community Least Tolerable
Congestion along the roads during peak

hours (Q6)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie and Portland (Q8)

Congestion on Highway 224 (Q9)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie & Oregon City (Q10)

Congestion on Harmony Road during peak
hours (Q12)

42%

56%

• Tolerable
H Don't know
• Not tolerable

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60%

MOORE INFORMATION



All Corridor Residents: Roads In Their
Community, McLoughlin, North Of

Milwaukie Most Congested
Congestion along the roads during peak

hours (Q6)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie and Portland (Q8)

Congestion on Highway 224 (Q9)

Congestion on McLoughlin Boulevard
between Milwaukie & Oregon City (Q10)

Congestion on Harmony Road during peak
hours (Q12)

55%

• Tolerable
H Don't know
• Not tolerable

- I 1 1 1 1 1 1

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60% 70%

MOORE INFORMATION



Milwaukie - Oregon City Segment Residents
Are Most Likely To Avoid McLoughlin

"Do you ever use alternate routes to avoid McLoughlin Boulevard?" (Qll)

10% -

0%

63%
57%

• Yes
• Frequently
• Occasionally

26%

Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

MOORE INFORMATION



Potential Transportation System
Improvements: Rail Is Most Popular

(% helpful)
"Here are some proposals that have been made to improve travel in your area. Please tell me if you

think each option would be helpful or not helpful in improving travel in these areas." (Q13-24)
All Portland - Milwaukie - Milwaukie -

Very Smwt. Milwaukie Oregon City Clackamas

73% 67%
Commuter rail service
between Oregon City
& Portland (Q23)

An additional traffic
lane on McLoughlin
Blvd. North of
Milwaukie (Q13)

Light rail line from
downtown Portland to
Milwaukie (Q18)

72%
41% 31%

64%
31% 33%

63%
32% 31%

ty l MOORE

76%

56%

67%

INFORMATION

64% 69%

61% 63%



Potential Transportation System
Improvements: More Bus Service/

Additional Lanes On McLoughlin (% helpful)
"Here are some proposals that have been made to improve travel in your area. Please tell me if you

think each option would be helpful or not helpful in improving travel in these areas." (Q13-24)

All Portland- Milwaukie- Milwaukie-
Very Smwt. Milwaukie Oregon City Clackamas

Add limited-stop buses 63% 62% 64% 62%
(Q22) 22% 41%

Increase local bus 60% 64% 59% 57%
service (Q21) 32% 28%

Add a "bus & carpool
only" lane on
McLoughlin Blvd. 56% 60% 55% 57%
(Q16) 29% 28%

MOORE INFORMATION



Potential Transportation System
Improvements: Rail, Carpool Lanes &

Additional Lane On Highway 224
"Here are some proposals that have been made to improve travel in your area. Please tell me if you

think each option would be helpful or not helpful in improving travel in these areas." (Q13-24)
All Portland- Milwaukie- Milwaukie -

Very Smwt. Milwaukie Oregon City Clackamas

Commuter rail service
linking
Milwaukie/Lake 55% 63% 53% 52%
Oswego/Tigard (Q24) 30% 25%

Add an additional
traffic lane on 53% 37% 55% 60%
Highway 224 (Q14) 24% 28%

Add a "bus/carpool
only" lane on Highway 50% 47% 51% 50%
224 (Q17) 24% _ 25%

MOORE INFORMATION



Least Popular Potential Transportation
System Improvements

"Here are some proposals that have been made to improve travel in your area. Please tell me if you
think each option would be helpful or not helpful in improving travel in these areas." (Q13-24)

All Portland- Mlwaukie- Mlwaukie-
Very Smwt. Mlwaukie Oregon City Clackamas

Passenger boats on the
Willamette (Q15)

Add a "bus only" lane
on McLoughlin &
Highway 224 (Q20)

Toll lanes on
McLoughlin &
Highway 224 (Ql 9)

47%
19% 28%

41%
16% 25%

22%
6% 16%

tfll MOORE

50%

44%

25%

INFORMATION

46%

40%

19%

47%

40%

26%



MAX & New Lanes Highest Priority

"If there were additional money available to spend on major transportation projects in your
community, which one of the following would you give highest priority?" (Q25)

Portland - Milwaukie - Milwaukie -
All Milwaukie Oregon City Clackamas

MAX/Light rail system

Additional traffic lanes

Local bus service

Bus/Carpool only lane

Commuter rail

Express busses

Passenger boats

Toll lanes

28%

20%

13%

10%

8%

6%

3%

1%
5M/ MOORE

39%

12%

8%

11%

10%

7%

4%

1%
INFORMATION

26%

21%

15%

9%

8%

6%

3%

2%

26%

25%

12%

12%

6%

5%

3%

1%



Impacts On Environment More
Important Then Impacts On Existing
Housing & Business When Selecting

Transportation Improvement Projects
"A number of factors are considered in selection of transportation improvement projects.
Using a ten-point scale where ten is very important and one is not important at all, what

number best represents how important each of the following is to you?" (Q26-28)

63%

% important (8-10/10)

56% 55%

• Environment (Q27)
• Cost (Q26)
• Existing housing (Q28)
56% 54%

42%

0%

Portland - Milwaukie Milwaukie - Oregon City Milwaukie - Clackamas

MOORE INFORMATION



Transit Ridership

"How many times per month do you ride public
transportation?" (Q29)

67%

None

South corridor

22%

8%

1-10 times/month 11+ times/month

MOORE INFORMATION



Clean/Safe Environment & On Time
Service Are Most Important

Transit Service Factors
(% rating each very important 10/10)

None 1-10 tunes More than 10 rides
Clean, safe waiting environment (Q32)

Transit vehicle arrives on time (Q30)

Affordable fares (Q34)

Quick travel time (Q31)

Frequency of transit service (Q33)

Short walk or drive to transit station or
waiting area (Q36)

Trip without transfers (Q35)
Ifij MOORE

50%

45%

40%

35%

30%

24%

23%
INFORMATION

47%

36%

28%

27%

22%

21%

21%

42%

49%

40%

34%

41%

20%

23%



Most Important Service Factors

Non-riders
Clean, safe waiting environment
Transit vehicle arrives on time

Occasional Riders
Clean, safe waiting environment

Regular Riders
Transit vehicle arrives on time

MOORE INFORMATION



Autos Are Still Widely Popular

"How do you usually get to your most frequent daily
destination?" (Q40)

Drive alone

Carpool

Bus

76%

Walk • 4 %

Bike 11%

1 1 I 1 1 I I 1

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60% 70% 80%
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Ethnic Background

"What do you consider to be your ethnic background?"
(Q38)

Caucasian

African-American 11%

Hispanic/Latino 11%

Asian 11%

Other 1 3 %

Refused 11%

0%

93%

20% 40% 60% 80% 100%

MOORE INFORMATION



Commuting: Two-Thirds Of Region's
Residents Commute

"How many days a week do you commute to school or work?"
(Q41)

45%

16%

None 1-4

MOORE INFORMATION

5+



Summary & Highlights

Transportation is not a top of mind concern
among residents of the South Corridor

A plurality of residents rate the
transportation system in their community as
"excellent" or "good" and fewer than 31 %
among any subgroup rated their
transportation system as below average or
poor

MOORE INFORMATION



Summary & Highlights

There is no consensus in the region as to what the
biggest transportation-related problem is

There is no consensus in the region as to what
solutions would help to solve transportation
problems in the region

South Corridor residents believe a wide variety of
potential transportation projects would be helpful in
improving traffic congestion in the region

MOORE INFORMATION



METRO

RTP Finance: Addressing
Funding Shortfalls

City/County Maintenance: $77-240
Million/year

ODOT Maintenance: $44-166 Million/year
Modernization: $2.54 Billion
Transit Operations: $32-186 Million/year
Transit Capital: $1.73 Billion

JPA CT 8 June 2000



METRO

Possible RTP Finance Strategies

Annual 40 State Gas Tax
Increase

Fund Maintenance Locally

Fund Modernization
Locally

Accept Current
Maintenance Level

JPACT 8 June 2000



METRO

Option 1
"Annual 40 State Gas Tax Increase"

20 Annual State gas tax
increase for maintenance

20 Annual State gas tax
increase for modernization

Payroll tax rate increase
for transit operations

G.O. Bonds for transit
capital

JPACT 8 June 2000



METRO

Option 2
"Fund Maintenance Locally"

Local gas tax, street utility
fees and/or maintenance
districts for maintenance

20 State gas tax, SDC's and
tolling for modernization

Payroll tax rate increase and
street utility fee for transit
operations

G.O. Bonds for transit capital

JPACT 8 June 2000



METRO

Option 3
"Fund Modernization Locally"

20 Annual State gas tax
increase for maintenance

VMT and commercial
parking space fees for
modernization

Payroll tax rate increase
for transit operations

G.O. Bonds and SDC's for
transit capital

JPACT 8 June 2000



METRO

Option 4
"Accept Current Maintenance Level"

Annual State gas tax
increase for maintenance

10 Annual State gas tax
increase and SDC's for
modernization

Payroll tax rate increase and
street utility fee for transit
operations

G.O. Bonds and SDC's for
transit capital

JPACT 8 June 2000
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